From: Carmichael Ian
Sent: 05 December 2013 15:29
To: Planning
Cc: Planning Department
Subject: RE: 13/01736/OCC Part of Parcel 006, South West of Foxley Leys Copse Adjoining Oxford Rd, Bicester.

FAO: Linda Griffiths

Dear Mrs Griffiths

Planning ref: 13/01736/OCC  Part of Parcel 006, South West of Foxley Leys Copse Adjoining Oxford Rd, Bicester.

Thank you for consulting me on the planning application above.  I have analysed crime data and reviewed the submitted documents.  Unfortunately, due to time constraints I have not been able to visit the site.  As you can see, I have also copied OCC in to my response to you so that they to (as the applicants) are aware of my views also.

I do not wish to object to the proposals at this time.  However, there are significant opportunities to design out crime and/or the fear of crime and to promote community safety (see my observations below).  To ensure that these opportunities are not missed I request that the following (or a similarly worded) condition be placed upon any approval for this application; 

No development shall commence until details of the measures to be incorporated into the development to demonstrate how the Safer Parking Scheme’s (SPS) Park Mark Award will be achieved have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The development shall be carried out in accordance with the approved details, and shall not be brought in to use until the Council has acknowledged in writing that it has received written confirmation of SPS accreditation.

The SPS is an Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) initiative which has a proven track record in assisting with the creation of safer places by providing guidance on Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED).  The scheme culminates in a Park Mark Award and is administered by the British Parking Association.  Details can be found at www.britishparking.co.uk and further advice can be obtained by contacting Thames Valley Police’s Crime Prevention Design Team.

I feel that attachment of this condition would help the development to meet the requirements of:

· The National Planning Policy Framework 2012 (Part 7, Sect 58; ‘Requiring good Design’ and Part 8, Sect 69; Promoting Healthy Communities’) where it is stated that development should create ‘Safe and accessible environments where crime and disorder, and the fear of crime do not undermine quality of life or community cohesion’.
· Supplementary Planning Guidance Document ‘Safer Places - The Planning System and Crime Prevention’, ODPM 2004.

· CDC’s Local Plan Proposed Submission (August 2012) Policy ESD 16: The Character of the Built Environment states that new development should ‘Be compatible with up to date urban design principles, including Secured by Design (SBD)’ (sister initiative of the SPS based on the same crime prevention design principles).
· And, CDC’s Non-statutory Local Plan (2011), Urban Design and The Built Environment Objective D5 states that development proposals should ‘Incorporate measures to minimise the potential for crime and anti-social behaviour ...’  

In addition, said condition would assist both CDC and OCC in complying with their obligations under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 in doing all they reasonably can in each of their functions to prevent crime and disorder in their areas.

Assuming approval is given, and to assist the authority and the applicants in providing as safe a development as possible, and to aid the latter in achieving SPS accreditation, I make the following observations:

· It is noted that the applicant’s Design and Access Statement makes reference to the national and local planning policies mentioned above but there is no specific section addressing crime and disorder.  In addition, as far as I am aware TVP has not been consulted on crime prevention design in relation to the proposals either.  I am surprised as OCC’s other park and ride facilities already hold Park Mark Awards and I would have assumed that they would wish the same for this new facility.  I am of course on hand to advise as to how this can be achieved but the following will provide an insight on what I would be looking for as the Park Mark Assessor. 

· The landscaping scheme should ensure that natural surveillance across the site is not compromised.  I am also concerned that any trees proposed may impinge upon lighting in future; tree positions, habit and final growth height/spread should be considered to avoid this.  Both matters should be addressed holistically and SBD guidance on landscaping should be followed in general.  With regards to lighting, the scheme should provide a uniformity level between 0.25 and 0.40 Uo and achieve at least 60 Ra on the colour rendition index (essentially, being of a white light source).

· In relation to the point above it is noted that CCTV is proposed.  Again, the scheme must be designed in conjunction with lighting and landscaping and, in addition should be the subject of an operational requirement exercise prior to specification.  This would ensure the system provided is cost effective and fit for purpose.

· The passenger and cycle shelters designs should not impinge upon CCTV and/or lighting or significantly restrict views to/from them and across the site.

· The provision of height restrictors is commended but I feel the final positions need to be discussed to ensure they cannot be compromised.  In relation to this and given the proposed ‘level’ nature of the surface for both vehicles and pedestrians, I would suggest thought needs to be given as to how casual intrusion by vehicles on to the parking areas without using the official routes will be prevented.

· Given the size of the car park and, again, the proposed ‘level’ surface, it may be prudent to provide more traffic calming measures than currently shown on the site plan.

· The boundary fencing is proposed to be post and rail at 1-1.5m high.  Either, this should be protected by substantial defensive planting to create a more secure perimeter, or the specification should be upgraded to achieve the same.

· In relation to the above, the two access points to the Community Woodlands should be removed from the design.  I feel the envisaged ‘benefit’ to the community provided by these routes would be minimal (as access to the woodlands for nearby residents will be far easier, shorter and more aesthetically pleasing from Vendee Dr), but the potential for them to assist criminal and/or anti social behaviour is substantial.  The proposed use is as a park and ride facility and I feel the additional use as a public right of way is not appropriate.

The comments above are made on behalf of Thames Valley Police and relate to CPTED only. You may receive additional comments from TVP with regard to the impact of the development upon policing and a request for the provision of infrastructure to mitigate against this impact.  

I hope that you find my comments of assistance in determining the application and if you or the applicants have any queries relating to CPTED in the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Regards

Ian Carmichael  Ad Cert ED & CP
Crime Prevention Design Advisor
